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Hackney Tariff
Further to our June newsletter, Strategy and Resources Committee during its meeting of the 4 July has considered the recommendation of the Licensing and Community Safety Committee in respect of the proposed amendment to the hackney carriage tariff. As such the Council has approved the implementation of the tariff un-amended and the attached tariff will come into effect on the 11 July 2022.
Drivers and proprietors can utilise the attached paper tariff as a temporary measure to keep in their vehicles, and shortly all vehicle proprietors will be issued laminated tariff cards, customer information sheets and ‘How to Complain/Comment’ stickers.
Please be advised that North Devon Council’s Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Licensing Policy stipulates that:
· The new tariff card when issued ‘must be displayed in each vehicle so that it is easily visible to all hirers’.
· Customer information sheets ‘must be kept in the vehicle and produced upon request’. We suggest storing this in the glove box for safe keeping. 
· The ‘How to complain/ comment’ sticker’ must be displayed prominently within the vehicle. We suggest a passenger rear window.

Additionally the policy cites that:
· The Licensing Authority will seal the meter. Any tampering with the seal or the meter constitutes an offence. Where any seal becomes broken or damaged for whatever reason, the owner or operator must immediately inform the Licensing Office, which will arrange for the meter to be re-tested and sealed. 
· Meters must be switched on when passengers are seated at the commencement of each journey. When the meter is operating there shall be recorded on the face of the meter in clearly legible figures a fare not exceeding the maximum fare that may be charged for a journey. 
· All taxi meters must contain either the current district council’s authorised fares for licensed hackney carriages (tariff) or the immediately preceding tariff, (thus a choice of two North Devon Council tariffs available to proprietors. Taxi operators must obtain from their taxi meter manufacturer or agent confirmation, in writing, of all tariffs programmed into their meters, other than the North Devon Council tariffs. This confirmation must be supplied to the Licensing Authority on demand so that the Licensing Authority can verify that the tariffs do not exceed the tariffs set by the Authority. 
· Taxi operators are recommended to only program North Devon Council tariffs into their taxi meters and are free to offer discounts, as they see fit, at the end of a journey.

We have emailed the main meter suppliers (Cygnus, Viking, Digitax) to advise of the changes to the tariff. Vehicle proprietors wishing to update their meters should now contact their meter agent in order to make the necessary changes to their meters.
As cited, proprietors will have the choice to update their meters, but regardless of whether they do so the latest tariff sheet must be displayed as above.
Meter Test Requirements
Those wishing to update their meters must advise North Devon Council’s Licensing Team via email ONLY and PRIOR TO ANY METER CHANGE. We kindly seek correspondence with requests to be sent to the following email address with the subject title ‘TAXI METER TEST’:
licensing@northdevon.gov.uk
The Licensing Team will then make arrangements to contact you to offer a meter test appointment at an agreed time and date. Please be mindful that appointments will be offered over the coming weeks and months as a part of a phase in programme. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Drivers will be able to use the new tariff whilst awaiting an appointment for a meter test, however an exemption from sealing meters after insertion of the new tariff will only be provided until 1 January 2023 in order that arrangements can be made to seal all vehicles by way of appointment or upon renewal in a staggered manner. 
Additionally, we are mindful that due to Covid restrictions there are a number of meters that require sealing in any event.
The fee for meter test fee remains unchanged at £29.00
Drivers will note the extra charge of 10p added to the fare price when the South West Average price of fuel oil exceeds £1.75 per litre based on the latest available AA Fuel Price Report with a further 10p added for each subsequent increase of 10p per litre.
For information the link to AA fuel prices is available via this link, please be sure to check the South West Average rather than National Average:
www.northdevon.gov.uk/tariff



North Devon Taxi Newsletter
New Taxi Legislation
The Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle (Disabled Persons) Act 2022 has now passed royal assent and will become law in around two months’ time. The legislation originated from a Private Members Bill and seeks to address gaps in the protection given to disabled people under Sections 165 and 167 of the Equality Act. The key changes introduced by the Act are:
Taxi/ PH drivers will be obliged to carry and provide fair service to all passengers, regardless of impairment, at no extra cost. Previously the Equality Act provisions meant that drivers were unable to refuse to carry a customer with an assistance dog unless they had a medical exemption certificate, and drivers of wheelchair accessible vehicles were likewise unable to refuse a wheelchair user without an exemption. The new legislation therefore extends these provisions to carrying and providing reasonable assistance to all disabled passengers.
Drivers will be required to provide as much mobility assistance as is reasonably required, including carrying mobility aids. This may involve helping a passenger transfer to the vehicle, folding wheelchairs, adjusting seats, or any other reasonable modification to ensure the trip is safe and comfortable.
The act also introduces a new duty requiring that drivers assist disabled passengers to identify and find the vehicle they have booked, without making any additional charge for doing so. This would be on the condition that the driver is made aware before the start of the journey that the passenger requires assistance to identify or find the vehicle. This would be particularly helpful for visually impaired passengers and those with learning disabilities or cognitive impairments.
We know that most people in the taxi trade already undertake all of the above and more to assist customers with additional needs, but we wanted to make you aware that the above will shortly be legal requirements, with fines of up to £1000 for non-compliance. In addition to the above additional driver duties, local authorities will now be legally required to publish a register of licensed wheelchair-accessible Taxi’s and PHV’s (something which North Devon already do). 

In addition to the above, the Taxis and Private Hire Vehicles (Safeguarding and Road Safety) Act 2022 will become law later this month (31st May). There are two main requirements under the Act, both falling to Local Authorities but with an impact on the taxi and PH trade. The requirements are that:
Where a Local Authority has information about a taxi or PHV driver licensed by another authority that is relevant to safeguarding or road safety concerns in its area, it must share that information with the authority that issued that driver’s licence.
Local authorities will be obliged to input, into a central database, instances where the authority has refused, suspended, chosen not to renew or revoked a taxi or PHV driver’s licence based wholly or in part on information relating to the driver concerning safeguarding or road safety.
In practise many Local authorities already shared information in this area (this is why we ask if you have held a licence elsewhere on our application forms, and also specifically if you have ever been refused, revoked or suspended), but authorities are now legally required to do so. Likewise, you may remember that we previously consulted on whether to sign up and use the existing National Register of Revocations and Refusals, and with the passing of this legislation local authorities will shortly have a legal duty to use such a scheme.

Taxi Policy Consultation
Thank you to all of the drivers who took the time to respond to our recent consultation on proposed changes to the North Devon Taxi and Private Hire Policy. The consultation period has now closed and we received 53 responses. 
Many of the responses included detailed comments on the proposals and we will consider all of the responses carefully before putting forward recommendations for the Licensing Committee to consider. 
The most detailed and numerous comments were about proposed changes to the vehicle standards, specifically a proposal to reduce the age limit for new/ first plate vehicles, and also the proposal to introduce an upper age limit for vehicle renewal. Clearly both of these issues were emotive issues and we will give all of the responses received very careful consideration. In addition to the consultation responses received, the Department for Transport also very recently released a new draft Taxi and Private Hire Vehicle Licensing Best Practise Guidance, which states the following: “The setting of an arbitrary age limit may be inappropriate and counterproductive and result in higher costs to the trade and ultimately passengers”, and “Licensing authorities should not impose age limits for the licensing of vehicles but should consider more targeted requirements to meet its policy objectives on emissions, safety rating and increasing wheelchair accessible provision”. The Licensing Committee will be made aware of this, and of the responses received on this issue, and will bear this in mind when listening to recommendations from Officers who will also have considered this issue carefully. 

Tax Conditionality Check
The Tax conditionality check requirement is now live, so drivers/ new applicants must now provide a tax check code on their applications.
You can obtain a code via the HMRC website and the link below provides guidance on how to complete the check, including a link to the online application portal.
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/complete-a-tax-check-for-a-taxi-private-hire-or-scrap-metal-licence

For most people the tax code application should be simple and only take a few minutes, but a small number of drivers have run into difficulty and the Licensing Team have been trying to assist them where possible. However, given the check relates to your personal tax, in most instances HMRC will be your first port of call for assistance, and we have provided links below to their general enquiries helpline:   
 
Income tax: general enquiries for individuals; or

Corporation Tax: general enquiries for companies 
One particular query has come up a few times, namely whether drivers that are directly employed (PAYE registered), as opposed to self-employed, still need to provide a tax check code. The Licensing Team raised this directly with HMRC, who confirmed that tax checks must be completed for all applications to renew a licence regardless of the applicant’s employment status. They also confirmed that the tax check service includes options for an applicant to declare how they pay tax on their licensed income; if this is via PAYE, the tax check will be completed at this point and a tax check code will be generated.
The Licensing Team are prevented by law from issuing a licence without a tax check code (this isn’t us being unhelpful, it’s the law!), so please look into this in good time before your badge expires as that way in the unlikely scenario that you run into difficulty with it, you will still have some time to contact the HMRC helpline and get this sorted. 
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